82 TY Mawr Rd

Llandaff North

Cardiff

CF14 2FQ 

21st April 2009

Peter Kingsbury

Senior Planning Officer

Cardiff Council

County Hall

Atlantic Wharf

Cardiff

CF10 4UW

Dear Mr Kingsbury

I write with regard to planning application 09/00358/W, on behalf of the Save Hawthorn School Building Action Group, which consists of over 100 residents from across Llandaff North (LN).

We believe that Cardiff Council’s decision to take this building out of community use, and submit a planning application (PA) to demolish and replace it with residential units is incompatible with its own Local Development Plan (LDP), Unitary Development Plan and the Welsh Assembly Government’s Wales Planning Policy. 

As the owners of the building and the PA applicant, we urge Cardiff Council to 

· Conserve the integrity of the building, preferably for community or possibly residential use, rather than demolition.

· Engage and consult with residents by setting up a citizen jury or community panel to find an alternative scheme that satisfies and benefits both parties.
Therefore we object to the proposals for the following reasons:

1. Change of use/ lack of consultation

· The public have not been consulted about the building’s change of use. 

· The matter was only briefly discussed at educational meetings concerning the amalgamation of the two schools onto the East site. 

· The majority of LN residents, who do not have children in education, have not been consulted about the loss of this community facility. 

· I have contacted Rob Green, Council Strategic Estates, for advice regarding council policy on this matter, but been unable to contact him on several occasions. It may take time to establish information from the council and we will be requesting a full consultation. We request any PA decision is delayed until this information has been provided.

· In addition, we need time to explore the merits alternative use of the building would bring to the community.

· On this basis we will be requesting that the planning application is withdrawn.

We request that any planning application decision is not made until we have resolved these matters with the appropriate council departments

2. Planning application issues

We strongly believe the building’s location, historical context and sustainability issues, far outweigh other considerations contained within the LDP.

Though not a statutory listed site as defined by the documents listed above, we believe the principals applied should remain the same.

2.1 Historical context/conservation

The building

· Unlike other parts of Cardiff, LN has few historic buildings, Hawthorn Junior School being one of them.

· Hawthorn Rd School is an attractive Victorian building, serving the local population of LN since 1898. 

· The school and LN have geographical and historical links with the Glamorganshire canal (1794), Melingriffith works (17th centaury), and Taff Vale Railway (1840) and the role each played within Cardiff’s growth and economic success as a coal exporter. 2.1.2 LDP
· There are documented plans to develop a heritage trail along the canal, to include Forest Farm, Melingriffith conservation area and Hailey Park. The intact school building would tell part of the story of Llandaff North’s local history and within the wider context of the history of Cardiff.
· The building should be kept for its visual merits: it is an attractive old building, which is in keeping and enhances its surroundings. 
It does not make sense to demolish this building, an integral part of this story, which future generations will want to hear and SEE. Conservation of the building will provide future generations with a sense of place, history and identity. 

· Cadw are to inspect the building with a view to listing. We request no PA decision is made until their report has been published and responded to.

· If not suitable for grade listing, we will be seeking, through the usual channels, for the council to add the building to its ‘local list’. 

Community

· Verbal and written evidence demonstrates there are many residents in LN who have family histories in the area going back generations. (We plan to document and collate this via a LN history society or similar.) 

· Many people in the area either have relatives that attended the school or went there themselves.

· The area is a close-knit community and at the heart of it geographically and emotionally, is the school. 

· LN has lost its banks, post office, potentially some pubs: As one of the few historic buildings, demolition of the school building would contribute to the increasing sense than LN is losing its identity. Keeping the building, especially for community use would alleviate this trend.

· We will be lobbying the council for provision to be made for the whole/part of the building to become the community centre for Llandaff North, possibly hosting other council-provided services.

Natural environment

· There is a documented local bat population, and local residents report seeing them near the school building. We request that the planning application decision waits for an inspection to be carried out. We have contacted Cardiff Bat Group for advice and to request an internal inspection.

2.2 Sustainability

· The building is sound, having had a refurbishment in excess of £200,000 in the past few years, including new windows and roof.

· Being on a cycle bus and train route is an excellent opportunity to have a community facility that is easily accessible.

· We question the appropriateness of more residential housing in the current economic climate. 

· There are concerns that the building will be left derelict in the current economic climate and could become a target for vandalism and arson. 

· In our opinion the building could be used for community centre with swift effect at the end of the current school year.

· We have concerns that in the current economic climate the building will not reach its full market value. Therefore it makes greater sense to use for community facilities and/or projects.

· Keeping the building will provide flexibility to meet the demands of the community in the future.

.2. 3 Alternative uses

Proper consultation with residents and businesses could identify suitable alternative uses and result in a solution benefiting both parties.

Housing

· We believe council obligations to generate income from the site can be achieved in other ways e.g. relocating council services to the building and then redeveloping the vacated site e.g. community centre, Gabalfa library.

· In Carmarthen, a similar school was sold to a housing association and converted into sheltered accommodation for the elderly. Many elderly residents want to stay in LN. We would strongly support a similar scheme.

Community

· In December 2009, the current community centre renews its lease. This could be an opportunity to relook at community centre provision in LN.

· Keeping the building in public use could provide flexibility to meet community needs of the future.

· LN and north Cardiff is seriously lacking any culture/arts facilities. Other projects around Cardiff include e.g. Chapter arts centre

· Other ideas include: Mental health facilities, Library, Adult education centre, youth centre, arts facilities, tourism centre for the Taff trail/river corridor.

Business

· Uses other than residential should be considered and investigated, so as to satisfy economic development, long term employment, non retail e.g. office use etc on the site.

· Business use could be most appropriate as the 9-5 hours mirror school activity which residents are used to.

· We would like to investigate other options perhaps mixed use community/residential/commercial.

2.4. Planning details

We have the following concerns about the planning application.

· The density of the proposed development is greater than the current site and will adversely affect the surrounding dwellings, effecting

· Visual amenity: The design and building materials, if unspecified, will not be in keeping with its surroundings,

· There seems a lack of personal amenity/garden space.

· Residential amenity: overlooking, overshadowing and loss of privacy, particularly from the flats adjacent to numbers 1 and 2 Belle Vue Crescent, will adversely affect properties and their residents.

Parking

· Residents report a lack of parking in Belle Vue Crescent: most homes have more than one car and use of the church halls, Belle Vue GP surgery and Scout hut exacerbate the parking problems. 

· Since the introduction of 1-hour parking bays on Station Rd, traders are having, at the recent request of the police, to park in residential roads. 

· The plans allow for one parking space per residence, yet most households have more than one car. This will result in on street parking, which will add to the existing parking problems. 

· Carer and visitor visits may increase parking needs on the site if developed for disabled residents.

· Therefore we request that >1 space/household is provided within the development.

Traffic

· There are traffic congestion problems on Evansfied, Ty Mawr and Hawthorn Rd West roads. This has been an issue for years and documented at residents’ meetings since 2008. Before any development takes place, this congestion must be addressed

· We would be most concerned for the development to increase beyond the 9 houses, and would request restrictions be placed on any future developments from containing more than this number of dwellings.

· Removal of school parking restrictions that currently allow for clear views of traffic etc. will result in visibility problems, exacerbated by the proposed development.

2.5 Future developments

Development, if carried out appropriately, can bring benefits to the area.

If an application for a new build is granted, for reasons given elsewhere, we request that the following conditions be applied.

We request planning conditions include

· That any building materials used are in keeping with the local surroundings i.e. dressed stone, red brick, wrought iron etc.

· That the existing dressed-stone wall and ironmongery boundaries are maintained.

· That should the building be demolished, materials from the school are salvaged and reused in any new build.

· Any building is designed to reflect the built environment, following appropriate policies.

· We request that any development includes undertaking the current traffic parking problems mentioned in 2.4 above to alleviate existing problems. 

· That any development included allocates funds to be spent on the street scene.

· All car parking is provided on site i.e. > 1 car per household.

· That no more than the allotted 11 dwellings are built.

· We would be most concerned for the development to increase beyond the 9 houses, and would request restrictions be placed on any future developments from containing more than this number of dwellings.

A summary of points from the Cardiff LDO (City of Cardiff Local plan) that we feel are pertinent is included in Appendix 1

We would appreciate you full consideration on the points raised in this letter.

Yours sincerely

Stephanie Wilkins (Ms)

Cc 
Cllr Ann Rowland James

Cllr Jackie Hooper

Jonathan Morgan AM

Julie Morgan MP

The Victorian Society

Cadw
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